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1 . During the Fortieth World Health Assembly, a number of Member States requested that a 
sub-item entitled "Embargo oil medical supplies and its effects on people's health" be added 
to the agenda. One delegate explained the request by stating that the matter was of great 
importance for world health, and another explained that the point at issue was to succeed in 
prohibiting the practice of depriving populations, for political reasons, of drugs that they 
needed• The Health Assembly decided to refer the matter to the Executive Board for 
preliminary examination. Subsequently, a draft resolution entitled "The embargo of medical 
supplies and its effects on health care" was proposed by 30 Member States in Committee B , 
under the agenda item "Collaboration within the United Nations system： general matters". 
Following a discussion in Committee В the draft resolution was not considered, and it was 
confirmed that the issue would be referred to the Executive Board.^ 

1. What can WHO do in practice if one Member State withholds medical supplies from another, 
for whatever reason? It has no supranational powers to force the withholding Member State to 
reverse its decision and supply the medical equipment and the medicinal drugs concerned to 
the other Member State. As stated in the discussion paper by the Director-General entitled 
"Global Strategy for Health for All by the Year 2000: political dimension", submitted to the 
Executive Board at its seventy-seventh session in January 1986: "It is not possible for WHO 
to enforce intercountry cooperation for health against the desires of the governments 
concerned since it is not a supranational organization but an international one. It is not 
possible for WHO to interfere in the foreign policy of governments, in ideological 
differences or political controversies between them, in economic battles or sanctions between 
Member States, or in military conflict opposing them. Other forums exist within the United 
Nations system to deal with such issues, and in particular the Security Council and the 
General Assembly ••• What WHO can and does do is to provide health support within its 
constitutional mandate to the people affected by such political issues. •2 

3. What kind of health support to the people affected can WHO provide, when one Member 
State withholds medical supplies from another? While, as stated above, the Organization has 
no power to force the withholding Member State to supply to the other Member State the 
medical equipment and medicinal drugs required, the Health Assembly can use its moral 
standing to request the withholding Member State to do so. It can reinforce its moral 
standing by invoking the following paragraph from the preamble to the WHO Constitution： "The 
enjoyment of the highest attainable standard of health is one of the fundamental rights of 
every human being without distinction of race, religion, political belief, economic or social 
condition,“ If the decision to withhold supplies is taken independently by a commercial firm 
(or firms) previously supplying them, and not by the government of the country in which the 
firms are situated, the Health Assembly can appeal to the firms to reconsider their position. 

4. The Director-General, however, can take action without a specific resolution or decision 
of the Health Assembly or the Executive Board. Thus, at the request of the Member State that 
considers it is being deprived of medical supplies by another Member State, for whatever 
reason, the Director-General can take the necessary measures to ensure the provision of these 
supplies, either from the withholding Member State, if it agrees to provide the supplies 
through W H O , or from another Member State. Obviously, the Member State requesting such 
action from the Director-General would have to provide him with full details of the medical 
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supplies concerned. It would also have to stipulate if it agrees to obtain the supplies 
through WHO from the withholding Member State, or if it prefers to do so from another Member 
State. Moreover, it would have to indicate if there are any Member States from which it 
would not wish the Director-General to obtain the supplies. 

5. Indeed, during the discussion at the Fortieth World Health Assembly referred to above, 
the Director-General stated clearly that it was his credo that WHO had an obligation to help 
people everywhere, under any conditions, whenever it could. Such help had frequently been 
given in Asia, in the Eastern Mediterranean area, in Africa and in the Americas, He added 
that the Organization was ready to do its utmost to provide equipment or supplies in order to 
prevent any deterioration of the health of populations caused by external or internal events. 

6e If, in spite of his efforts, the Director-General could not find a satisfactory 
solution, he would bring the matter to the attention of the Health Assembly. 


